SENATOR PAT KEARNEY DOCUMENT FOR SENATE (4/27/11)

Dear Fellow Academic Senators:

As one of the CLA Academic Senators, I posted on the CLA forum a request for our colleagues to give us feedback on two issues important to our discussions about the new Chairs’ Policy. One was the absence of term limits; the other was automatic reduced workload or “reassigned time” following their terms of service.  

After giving them the exact wording of both of these new policies, I pointed out that the membership of the Academic Senate included a disproportionate number of chairs to tenure track faculty (28%). I posed the question:  “Might there be a problem with chairs arguing to support a policy that benefits them, and then voting on that same policy?”

Finally, I suggested that in lieu of responding on the public forum, they might talk to me directly or send to me or to Lisa Vollendorf their feedback.  
In total, I received 15 responses – 2 were posted on the forum, 10 were emailed directly to me (in confidence), and 3 were phone calls.  Perhaps most disturbing to me was faculty’s reluctance to speak out on the forum.  Even when I prompted individuals to post their thoughts, they chose not to do so.
With only 1 exception, the CLA respondents supported term limits (with 1 defending the right of individual departments to make that decision). The “single exception” individual neither supported nor failed to support term limits; instead, he argued erroneously that departments currently do not have the autonomy now of offering term limits, when in fact, the CSULB campus policy does not address the issue. 
Our colleagues who supported terms limits for chairs offered a wide variety of reasons:
· Chairs receive raises; the position should be rotated to ensure that others receive similar pay opportunities. (I might note that salary increases have long-term implications for our pensions as well.)
· Having the same individual serve as chair for numerous terms is unhealthy for a dept. – and yet, because some departments are very small, the policy should make exceptions. 
· As written, the new policy has no “teeth” to enforce the recommendation or preference for a two-term limit.

· Unlike other universities, the position of Chair is too often viewed as a career move and a way to accumulate power. It’s bad for the department, bad for the college, and bad for the university.  Departments are not fiefdoms and chairs are neither barons nor colonels.  Treating them as such is counterproductive. 
· All faculty should have the “option” of developing their leadership skills; the most appropriate and immediate venue for that is the chair’s position.

· Chairs evaluate faculty for retention, tenure, and promotion.  In some cases, chairs do all the hiring of part-time instructors as well.  They also schedule teaching assignments.  These highly visible, power-based responsibilities make it difficult for faculty to vote against incumbent chairs.
· Chairs should be rotated among the faculty. The position should be viewed as an obligation – not some kind of power-based reward. 

Only one respondent mentioned the 2nd issue of automatic reassigned time, with that person very much in favor of giving chairs sabbaticals. This individual observed that chairs sacrifice their own research agenda during their multiple terms as chair, and thus, find it difficult to compete for grants, sabbaticals, and other awards following their tenure as chair.
Quite unexpectedly, I received some rather pointed concerns about my observation that the Senate consists of a disproportionate number of chairs, and that these chairs were weighing in and voting on a policy that directly affects them.  Specifically,
· The current Academic Senate is too heavily weighted with current and former chairs.
· The preponderance of currently active department chairs also serving in the Academic Senate is ridiculous. The number of department chairs in the senate should be limited to some appropriately small fraction of the total membership relative to the number of TT faculty.
· Chairs voting on how their positions should be governed is wrong, self-serving, and not in the best interests of the institution. Consistent with our legal system, chairs should recuse themselves from voting on such issues.  
· The same people serve over and over again on the college/university committees, making it difficult for others to participate and limiting the mission of the university.

Thank you for reading this summary.  Because I have to be out of town tomorrow when our Senate meets, I hope you will share this feedback with others.

Sincerely,

Pat 

Patricia Kearney

Department of Communication Studies

Pkearney7@gmail.com
562.712.6558 (cell)

